
 

Fathers need to get involved in the first 1000
days of their kids' lives
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The first 1000 days of a child's life are crucial. During this time the
foundations for optimum health, rapid brain growth and child
development are laid. New mothers undergo enormous emotional and
physical changes in this time, too.
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https://www.unicef.org/southafrica/SAF_brief_1000days.pdf
http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageNews/481/State-SA-Fathers-Report.pdf
http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageNews/481/State-SA-Fathers-Report.pdf


 

South Africa has made great strides in prioritising these first 1000 days
since it adopted the National Integrated Early Childhood Development
Policy in 2015. It's also embarked on a number of initiatives that focus
on improving maternal, newborn and child health.

But an important factor is missing from these efforts: the role that
fathers have to play, particularly during the early stage of their child's
life.

In collaboration with other universities and civil society organisations
we've been conducting studies on fathers since 2003. Our studies have
found that "fathers" aren't just biological parents. Very often, they are
other important men in a child's life: a grandfather, an uncle, a mother's
current partner, a teacher, pastor or a benevolent man in the community.

Only about 36% of children in South Africa live with their biological
fathers. Our research nevertheless suggests that the vast majority of men 
want to be involved in their children's lives, even if they live far away or
are too poor to support their children as they would like to.

These issues of distance and poverty, as well as other social factors, must
be tackled so that men are able to be fathers. That's because having
involved, engaged fathers benefits everyone: the child or children, the
child's mother and the father himself.

Science says dads matter

There is evidence that men experience hormonal and other changes if
they have the opportunity of being involved with a partner's pregnancy.
Their testosterone levels decline and synchronise with the hormonal
levels of the mother. This is likely to reduce men's aggression and make
them more likely to be involved and protective towards their partner and
their child.
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http://www.gauteng.gov.za/government/departments/education/Policies/2015/National%20intergrated%20Early%20Childhood%20development%20Policy%202015.pdf
http://www.gauteng.gov.za/government/departments/education/Policies/2015/National%20intergrated%20Early%20Childhood%20development%20Policy%202015.pdf
http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageNews/481/State-SA-Fathers-Report.pdf
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25774066
http://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0192513X14532255
https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27469070


 

Fathers can also play an important role in providing practical and
emotional support for the mother by encouraging positive health
behaviours that indirectly affect pregnancy and foetal development. This
is associated with increased child birth weight, and lower rates of
preterm birth.

For example, father involvement during pregnancy can encourage
mothers to seek prenatal care earlier, eat more healthily, exercise more
and avoid alcohol, drug abuse and smoking.

Fathers also remain enormously important in the period after childbirth.
Studies have shown that they influence vital decisions, such as whether
women breastfeed, how long they breastfeed and how promptly they
register their infant's birth.

Fathers who are involved in their partner's pregnancy and the early days
of their child's life are more likely to remain involved throughout the
course of that child's life, and likely to take on shared child care and
responsibility.

When fathers are involved, others benefit too: research shows that father
involvement is linked to greater maternal satisfaction and lower rates of
maternal depression. And, crucially, positive father engagement is
associated with higher educational achievement, higher self-esteem
especially among girls, and lower levels of machismo among boys.

What holds dads back

But there are a number of barriers to father involvement in the first 1000
days. These exist at many levels: individual, family, societal, institutional
and policy.

The main barrier is the high rate of children living away from their
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http://www.fatherhoodinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/Fathers-and-Parenting-Interventions-What-Works.pdf


 

fathers, principally because of unemployment and poverty. Other
reasons are migrant labour, family conflict and past or present
incarceration. In some cases, a child's parents may have separated or
divorced.

In South Africa societal factors such as the high rate of male deaths due
to violence and the HIV epidemic play a role, too. Cultural practices
such as payment of costs related to inhlawulo (essentially about
acknowledging paternity and granting permission to a man to be involved
in the life of a child born out of marriage) and lobola – bride price –
may prevent poor but willing fathers from being involved in their
children's lives.

Negative perceptions of men in South Africa are also a huge barrier. 
Common stereotypes include men being absent, strong, unfeeling,
uninvolved, violent, disengaged, uncaring and "macho".

Another factor is that health care services, especially during pregnancy
and early childhood development, are targeted at women since they're
considered children's primary caregivers. Facilities seldom cater for the
inclusion of men.

Possible solutions

South Africa needs strategies for reaching out to fathers early and more
effectively. But messages, interventions and service delivery to get men
more involved need to be tailor-made to suit specific father groups. For
example, young fathers still at school need support to acknowledge
paternity and to negotiate involvement with his partner's family.

Poor men who can't financially support their children must be reassured
that their children value their presence and interest as much as any
material provisions. Health care facilities and workplace environments
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https://www.researchgate.net/publication/326624310_State_of_South_Africa's_Fathers
http://www.hsrc.ac.za/uploads/pageContent/1728/The%20Fatherhood%20Project%20Final%20Report%20submitted%20to%20The%20Ford%20Foundation%20Southern%20Africa.pdf
https://medicalxpress.com/tags/childhood+development/


 

need to be family-focused, not only mother-child centred.

Policies and programmes should be put in place to facilitate work and
family responsibilities being better balanced. This can be done by
promoting equal parenting between mothers and fathers. Countries that
involve fathers in pregnancy and early childhood, and give shared
parental leave from work, such as Sweden, show the benefits of being
and having engaged parents.

Social media promotion, advertising positive fatherhood messages on
billboards, and taking fatherhood messages and services to places and
events that fathers frequent, such as football matches, and car washes,
could be effective.

This article was originally published on The Conversation. Read the 
original article.
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